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Back to our Roots 
By Jim Roberts 

 

Okay folks, what does a Globe Swift have in common with a Cirrus SR-22?  If 
you answered, “They both sprang from the minds of a home-built aircraft de-
signer,” go to the head of the class.  In the case of the Cirrus, in 1984 in a barn 
in Baraboo, Wisconsin, brothers Alan and Dale Klapmeier began working on 
what would become Cirrus Aircraft. Their first project was a home-built kit air-
craft, the VK-30. 
 
As for our beloved Swift, she traces her roots back to a ship built by Rufus S. 
“Pop” Johnson of Ft. Worth, Texas.  Johnson’s design, that he named the “Swift,” 
was in fact a home-built version of the Culver Cadet.  According to Stanley G. 
Thomas in his 1996 book, The Globe/Temco Swift Story, “Pop sold Cadets for 
Culver, and 
used a factory-
owned Cadet 
for demonstra-
tions to poten-
tial customers.  
Al Mooney’s 
design appealed 
to Johnson, and 
he set about 
building his 
own version of 
it.  Johnson was 
not a trained en-
gineer, although 
he had an intuitive feel for airplane design.”   
 
In December 1940, Johnson sold John Kennedy (founder and president of 
Globe Aircraft Corporation) on his vision for a new two-place personal aircraft 
and was hired as chief designer and factory representative for the newly-
formed manufacturer.  In February 1941, the “proof of concept” aircraft was 
complete, and rolled out as NX17688, a Globe GC-1, serial number 1.  Like the 
Culver Cadet, the plane featured a fabric-covered steel-tube fuselage and 
wooden wings covered with resin-impregnated plywood.  Following that, the 
first Globe GC-1 production prototype, serial number 2, NX17690, was grant-
ed Approved Type Certificate (ATC) 753 by the CAA in May 1942.   
 
Johnson’s tenure at Globe was brief, and his departure was prompted by Ken-
nedy hiring 29-year-old Kilbourne H. “Bud” Knox as his new chief engineer.  A 
turf battle ensued, and Johnson departed in 1942, moving on to build his 
“Johnson Rocket 125,” which bears a striking resemblance to that first Johnson
-designed Swift.   

“Pop” Johnson’s original Swift bore a curious resemblance to the 
Culver Cadet pictured here.         Photo by Airliners.net 
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The CG-1 was never mass-produced, but it led to development of the proto-
type GC-1A.  The “A” model was a major redesign and modification of GC-1 
serial number 2, which was rolled into the shop, rebuilt, and emerged with a 
profile and plan view inspired by the Curtis P-40 Warhawk.  Though designer 
Bud Knox retained the wooden wing construction of the GC-1, he added such 
hallmark features as wing leading edge slots and the horizontal stabilizer dihe-
dral of a Douglas A-26 Invader.  In November of 1944, the CAA licensed GC-
1A, serial number 1, as NX17640. 
 
While no Globe aircraft were built for the civilian market during WWII, a lot 
was going on in the design and development area, with changes leading to the 
Swift that we know today.  According to author Stanley Thomas, in the last year 
of the war, Bud Knox became convinced that aluminum was the material of 
choice for aircraft construction.  Knox wrote that, “One approach to low costs 
will be through the wider use in small planes of metals, such as aluminum, which 
are becoming plentiful and economically available.”  Knox campaigned for a 
post-war four place, tricycle gear aircraft, seeing this as the wave of the future.   

Globe GC-1 serial number 2, a production prototype.  The aircraft, NX17690, is 
pictured with two twin-engine AT-10 aircraft in the background.  Globe built 600 
of the Beechcraft-designed trainers during WWII.                               
                                            Photo from the Swift Museum Foundation, Inc. collection.  

 
 
A fine example of “Pop” 
Johnson’s Rocket 125 is on 
display in the Swift Museum. 
 

        AOPA photo by David Tulis 
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Globe executives agreed with Knox’s aluminum construction premise, but reasoned that certification 
would be easier to obtain for an airplane with the same configuration as the existing steel-tube and 
wooden wing GC-1A.  So, Knox went to work on the “new all-metal Swift,” retaining the GC-1A mod-
el designation, and on May 7, 1946, the CAA granted Approved Type Certificate 766 to GC-1A serial 
number 2, NX33336.  This was the first of over 400 GC-1A Swifts produced, and today you can see 
this aircraft proudly on display in the Swift Museum in Athens, Tennessee. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

GC1-A serial number 2, NX33336 at home in the Swift Museum.  The aircraft was acquired 
from owner and long-time Florida Swifter Lou Leftwich.                        Photo by Scott Anderson  

 
 

Welcome To Our New Members!  
 
 
                              Doug Adams                Texas 
 

                              Rock Skowbo               Virginia 
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At left is a photo of the 
new Aircraft Spruce fa-
cility showroom near Ft. 
Worth, Tx.  (Roanoke, Tx.) 
sent to us by Stan Price of 
Grapevine, TX.   
 
In Stan’s words…. “The 
85hp Swift has come 
home”.  Thank you Stan! 

 
 
 

 
 

In Memory of  
                                    Rick Holbrook 

 

We are saddened to report the passing of long-time Swift member Rick 
Holbrook of Irvine, Kentucky on September 30th.  Rick joined our organiza-
tion (then the International Swift Association) in 1974.  He was the caretaker 
of Swifts N3887K and N3719K at the time of his passing.  
 
Rick was an active member of the “Kentucky White Lightning” Swift group in 
the 1980’s as well as being a valued supporter of the Swift.  He will be greatly 
missed by all who had the pleasure to know him.  We extend our sincere con-
dolences to Rick’s family and many friends. His obituary is available at Warren 
F.  Toler Funeral Home, Irvine, Kentucky.  Godspeed dear friend.  
 
 
 

In Memory of 
Dale Prescott 

 
We are sad to report the passing of  Mr. Dale Prescott,  a very special local volun-
teer,  Many of you will remember Dale spending most of his mornings here at the 
Museum volunteering, welcoming visitors, and being a good friend to us all.   He 
spent his adult life here in McMinn County as a Banker.  We were so fortunate to 
have him part of our Headquarters family in his retirement  We miss you dear 
friend.  
 
In lieu of flowers Dale’s family has requested donations to the Swift Museum Foun-
dation. Dale’s obituary available at Laycock-Hobbs Funeral Home,  Athens,  Tenn. 



 

 

 

       Photo courtesy of Joe Fernandez 

 
 

Thanks to Swift member Cody Coombs for sharing this photo.  It was sent from a friend 
following his visit to the Red Bull Aviation Museum in Salzburg, Austria.  


